
The Corporation of the Town of 

 
 

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA 
Held on December 18, 2018 at 6:00 PM 

At Town Hall – Council Chambers – 2nd Floor – 30 King Street East 

1 Call Meeting to Order 

2 Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest & General Nature Thereof 

3 Closed Meeting of Council – None  

4 Additional Items – None  

5 
Presentations/Awards/Deputations  
1. Town Crier, Brian Mabee 

6 Mayor’s Declarations – None 

7 Public Meetings – None 

8 
Unfinished / New Business  
1. 113 River Street – Public Statement – Mayor Lojko 

9 Consent Agenda 

9a 
Minutes of Council – Approval of Council Minutes – Tuesday, December 4th and 

Thursday, December 6th, 2018 

10 
Motions (Council Direction to Staff) 

1. Notice of Motion – Request for Information – Parking – Mayor Lojko 

11 Notice Required Under the Notice By-law – None 

12 Committee Updates (Council Reps) 

13 Discussion of Additional Items 

14 Miscellaneous 

 
Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 

Council-RDS-2018-09 – Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling – Contract  Extension 

 
Penny Kelly, Clerk 

Council-CSC-2018-04 – Amend Procedural By-law No. 2016-094 – Direction to Staff 

 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 

Council-CAO-2018-08 – Councillor Portfolios 

15 Confirmation By-law 

 
By-law No. 2018-113 – Confirm the proceedings of Council for the meeting held on 

Tuesday, December 18, 2018 (3 Readings) 

16 Next Meeting – Tuesday, January 8, 2019 

17 Adjournment 
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The Corporation of the Town of 


 


COUNCIL INAUGURATION MEETING MINUTES 
On Tuesday, December 4, 2018 


At Town Hall Council Chambers, 2nd Floor – 30 King Street East 
 


COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT STAFF PRESENT 


MAYOR: Ted Lojko Shellee Fournier, CAO 


COUNCILLORS: Dave Anderson Penny Kelly, Clerk 


 


Adrian Haird Steve Tiernan, Fire Chief 


Matt Harper Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


Mike Kench Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development 


Dennis O’Connor Adam McCluskey, Manager of Parks & Recreation 


David Osmond Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 


 Garry Hull, Police Chief 


REGRETS:  Shelley Hirstwood, Manager of Economic Development 


1 


Call Meeting to Order  


Shellee Fournier, Chief Administrative Officer (CAO) called the Council Inauguration 
meeting to order at 6:01 PM, and lead all present in the singing of our National Anthem. 
 


2 Swearing In Ceremonies of New Council  


 
The CAO administered the Declaration of Office to each member of Council.  Each 
member assumed their position at the Council table upon completion of their Oath.  
 


3  Mayor Ted Lojko – Mayor’s Address 


 


Shellee Fournier turned the meeting over at 6:16 PM, allowing Mayor Ted Lojko to 
assume the chair for the balance of the meeting.  
 
The Mayor provided his outlook for the upcoming term of Council. 
 


4 Council Member Addresses 


 
Councillors delivered their inaugural comments.  
 


5 Adjournment 


Moved by:  Councillor Harper                                            Seconded by:  Councillor O’Connor 
Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque hereby adjourns the Council Inaugural 
Meeting of December 4th, 2018, at 6:21 PM. 


CARRIED – UNANIMOUS 


 
 
____________________________ 
Ted Lojko, Mayor 
 


 


____________________________ 
Penny Kelly, Clerk 


 


 


 





clerk
File Attachment
Minutes-Council-Inauguration Meeting-Unadopted-04Dec2018.pdf
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The Corporation of the Town of 


 


SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
On Thursday, December 6, 2018 


At Town Hall Council Chambers, 2nd Floor – 30 King Street East 
 


Council Members Present Staff Present 


Mayor: Ted Lojko Shellee Fournier, CAO 


Councillors: Dave Anderson Penny Kelly, Clerk 


 


Adrian Haird Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development 


Matt Harper  


Mike Kench Guest: 


Dennis O’Connor Tony Fleming, Solicitor 


David Osmond  


1 
Call Meeting to Order  


Mayor Lojko called the Special Council meeting to order at 5:30 PM. 


2 Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest & General Nature Thereof – None  


3 Closed Meeting of Council 


 


 Mayor Lojko invited members of the public to provide comments on 113 River Street.  
Mr. McDonald spoke on behalf of the Planning Advisory Committee.  
 


 Moved by Councillor Osmond and seconded by Councillor Haird that the Council of the 
Town of Gananoque, in accordance with Section 239.2 of the Municipal Act, move into 
Closed Session at 5:35 PM, for the purpose of discussing Litigation or Potential 
Litigation, including Matters Before Administrative Tribunals Affecting the Municipality 
or Local Board, with respect to 113 River Street.   


 
CARRIED – UNANIMOUS 


4  Move Out of Closed Session at 6:56 PM 


5 Matters Arising from Closed Session 


 


 Mayor Lojko reported that a Closed Meeting was held.  There was one (1) item 
discussed under Litigation or Potential Litigation, including Matters Before 
Administrative Tribunals, Affecting the Municipality or Local Board, with respect to 113 
River Street.   


 He advised that Council has instructed the Town’s solicitor to negotiate a resolution to 
the appeal in regards to Case File MM180061 scheduled for December 19, 2018, and 
further, that after the Tribunal Hearing, Council will publicly provide further details.  


 


6 


Confirmation By-law 


By-law No. 2018-109 –  Confirming By-law – December 6, 2018 
 
Moved by: Councillor Osmond                                             Seconded by: Councillor Haird 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE PASS BY-LAW NO. 
2018-109 BEING A BY-LAW TO CONFIRM THE PROCEEDINGS OF COUNCIL AT ITS SPECIAL 
MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 6TH, 2018, BE READ THREE TIMES AND FINALLY PASSED 
THIS 6TH DAY OF DECEMBER, 2018. 
 


CARRIED – UNANIMOUS 
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7 Adjournment 


Moved by:  Councillor Osmond                                            Seconded by:  Councillor Haird 
Be it resolved that the Council of the Town of Gananoque hereby adjourns this special meeting of 
Council for December 6th, 2018 at 6:58 PM. 


CARRIED – UNANIMOUS 


 
 
____________________________ 
Ted Lojko, Mayor 
 


 


____________________________ 
Penny Kelly, Clerk 


 


 


 





clerk
File Attachment
Minutes-Council-27-Unadopted-Special-06Dec2018.pdf
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The Corporation of Town of 


 
MOTION / RESOLUTION OF COUNCIL 


 
     Ayes ________ Nays _________ 
 


 
Carried:  _____        Defeated:  ______            Tabled / Postponed: ________    
 
 


______________________________________ 
           Chair  
MA s. 246 - When a recorded vote is requested, the Clerk will call for each Councillors vote (Aye or Nay), mark the recorded vote as 
indicated by the member, and announce whether the motion is carried or defeated. The Chair will then sign the motion. 
 


RECORDED VOTE: Aye Nay 


Anderson, D.    


Haird, A.   


Harper, M.    


Kench, M.   


O’Connor, D.   


Osmond, D.   


Lojko, T.   


TOTALS   
 


DATE: December 18, 2018 


SUBJECT:   Notice of Motion – Request for Information - Parking 


MOVED BY:    


SECONDED BY:  


 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE REQUESTS STAFF TO PREPARE A 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE REPORT REGARDING  PARKING IN THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE FOR THE YEAR 
2018, AND THAT THE REPORT ADDRESSES: 
 
1. REVENUES GENERATED FROM PARKING METERS IN THE DOWNTOWN BUSINESS IMPROVEMENT AREA 


(BIA), AND; 
2. ITEMIZED COSTING ASSOCIATED WITH MAINTAINING METERS, COLLECTION OF PARKING PAYMENTS, 


AND; BY-LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS IN BIA, AND; 
3. THE PERCENTAGE OF PARKING TICKETS ISSUED TO RESIDENTS VS. VISITORS/TOURISTS IN BIA; 
4. COSTING OF THE PAY AND DISPLAY MACHINES AT GARDEN AND PINE STREET LOTS, AND; 
5. REVENUES GENERATED FROM PARKING FEES IN EACH OF THE VARIOUS MUNICIPAL LOTS, AND; 
6. ITEMIZED COSTING ASSOCIATED WITH THE COLLECTION OF PARKING PAYMENTS /PERMITS, AND;  


BY-LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS IN EACH OF THE VARIOUS MUNICIPAL LOTS.  
7. THE PERCENTAGE OF PARKING TICKETS ISSUED TO RESIDENTS VS. VISITORS/TOURISTS IN EACH OF THE 


VARIOUS MUNICIPAL LOTS. 
 





clerk
File Attachment
Notice of Motion–Request for Information-Parking–18Dec2018.pdf




 


Council Report – RDS-2018-09 
 


Council Date:    December 18, 2018                                     ☐IN CAMERA  


Subject: Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling – Contract  Extension  


Author: Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works                ☒OPEN SESSION 


 


RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE PASS BY-LAW NO. 2018-112 
BEING A BY-LAW TO EXTEND THE TOWN’S SOLID WASTE COLLECTION, DISPOSAL, AND RECYCLING 
AGREEMENT WITH WASTE CONNECTIONS OF CANADA FOR A THREE (3) MONTH PERIOD, AS 
PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT RDS-2018-09. 


 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #4 - Town Council will ensure openness and 
transparency in its operations. 


 


BACKGROUND: 
On December 19, 2017, Council received Council Report RDS-2017-07 for consideration. The 
report requested a one (1) year extension to the existing contract that the Town has with Waste 
Connections of Canada, for collection and disposal of solid waste, and collection and processing of 
recycling, being fiber (cardboard and paper products) and containers (metal containers, plastics 
and glass). Council approved the option to extend the contract for up to four (4), one (1) year 
consecutive periods, under the provisions of the original contract. This report should be read in 
conjunction with that report (Attachment 1). 
  
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
The Public Works Department contacted Waste Connections of Canada in October, 2018 to 
discuss extending the Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling contract for one (1) year, 
from January 1, 2019, to December 31, 2019. The Manager of Public Works received an email 
in November 1, 2018 from Amber Fenlong (site supervisor – Waste Connections of Canada – 
Brockville site summarizing costing increases (from Kevin Fraser – District Controller – Eastern 
Ontario – Waste Connections of Canada) that Waste Connections of Canada have continued 
to incur since the original contract had been awarded in 2011. That contract had provisions 
for CPI adjustments on an annual basis to cover inflationary costs with respect to their 
operation.  
 


  







 
On November 8, 2018, the Manager of Public Works received a follow up email from Kevin 
Fraser outlining the proposed metric tonnage price for waste and recycling, which 
represented a 20% increase for each, from our current tonnage price. Following receiving 
that email, the manager of Public Works discussed this proposed price increase with the CAO,  
 
Shellee Fournier and the Treasurer, Melanie Kirkby. Given the fact that staff do not have the 
authority to approve agreements, let alone a 20% price increase, the Manager of Public Works 
was directed to consult with Kevin Fraser to discuss negotiating better terms for an extension, if 
the Town and the Waste Connections of Canada were to entertain a 3 month extension from 
January 1, 2019 to March 31, 2019, allowing for time for the Manager of Public Works to draft a 
Request for Proposal, and advertise it to receive proposals from Solid Waste and Recycling 
contractors.  
 
Kevin Fraser was contacted via email on November 16, 2019, requesting a three (3) month 
extension (under the current Terms of the original Agreement), affording the Town some time to 
draft and advertise a Request for Proposal (RFP). Following sending the email to Kevin Fraser on 
November 16, 2018, the Manager of Public Works received a phone call from Kevin Fraser and 
Jason Noll of Waste Connections of Canada. Through that conversation, the Manager of Public 
Works was able to negotiate a new proposal for a three (3) month extension. Waste Connections 
of Canada are supportive of a 10% increase to their current rates for the period from January 1, 
2019 to March 31, 2019, to afford the Town of Gananoque time to draft and advertise a Request 
for Proposal.  


  
Under the circumstances, Senior Management are of the opinion, that this short term proposal is 
fair, given the fact that it is half of what Waste Connections of Canada originally proposed for 2019 
prices. Waste Connections of Canada has had, and continues to have, a great working relationship 
with the Town of Gananoque in support of our waste and recycling needs. They are appreciative of 
our position with respect to transitioning to a new council as well as our budgetary restraints, and 
are willing to work with us in good faith, which they have demonstrated. The Request for Proposal, 
which is currently being drafted, will be advertised before the New Year. 


 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
Procurement By-law No. 2015-087 


 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS: 
Based of 2018 tonnages (November and December are prorated) for solid waste and recycling, a 
10% increase to the 2019 Operating Budget for the 3 month period, being January 1, 2019 to 
March 31, 2019, is estimated at the following: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







 
 
 
 
 
 


 


2018 Tonnage Report and 2019-3 Month Pricing Analysis 


Month Curbside Waste Collection Curbside Recycling Collection 


January 73.00 38.39 


February 59.10 28.29 


March 64.85 29.70 


April 65.52 34.10 


May 77.08 34.91 


June 73.53 32.51 


July 77.27 36.38 


August 76.36 35.92 


September 65.30 30.80 


October 67.94 35.36 


November (prorated) 70.00 33.64 


December (prorated) 70.00 33.64 


Totals 839.94 403.63 


      


2018 price per tonne $192.80 $141.72 


2018 total price with net HST $164,790.58 $58,209.50 


+ proposed 10% increase (2019 - 
3 month price per tonne) $212.08 $155.89 


2019 total price with net HST $181,269.64 $64,030.44 


Total 3 month anticipated 
increase including net HST $4,119.76 $1,455.24 


Cumulative Total $5,575.00 


 


CONSULTATIONS: 
Amber Fenlong – Site Supervisor – Waste Connections of Canada  
Kevin Fraser - District Controller – Eastern Ontario – Waste Connections of Canada 
Jason Noll – Waste Connections of Canada 
Shellee Fournier - CAO 
Melanie Kirkby – Treasurer 







 
ATTACHMENTS: 


Attachment 1 – Council Report RDS-2017-07 
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___________________________________ 
Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 
  
___________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 
that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act and 
regulations. 


 
___________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 
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Council Report – RDS-2017-07 
 
Council Date: December 19, 2017      ☐         IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling Contract Extension 


Author:  Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works   ☒        OPEN SESSION 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE APPROVES BY-LAW  
2017- 101 WITH RESPECT TO EXTENDING THE SOLID WASTE COLLECTION, DISPOSAL, AND 
RECYCLING CONTRACT FOR ONE (1) YEAR WITH THE OPTION TO EXTEND FOR UP TO FOUR (4), ONE 
(1) YEAR PERIODS, AS PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT RDS-2017-07. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #4 - Town Council will ensure openness and transparency 
in its operations. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Earlier this year, Council approved a one (1) year extension (Attachment 1) with Progressive Waste 
Solutions Canada Inc. (now Waste Connections of Canada). The extension was granted with the 
understanding that this would afford staff some time to work on and develop a waste management 
strategy.  
 
In November 2016, the Waste Diversion Act was repealed and replaced by the Waste-Free Ontario 
Act, which includes both the Waste Diversion Transition Act and the Resource Recovery and Circular 
Economy Act. This legislation will affect existing and future municipal waste management programs. 
Currently, the cost to run programs for collecting and recycling paper products and packaging is split 
50/50 between municipalities and the companies that produce these items.  
 
Annually, municipalities report to Waste Diversion Ontario on their previous year’s tonnages of 
collected and processed Blue Box material and is funded at 50% to run that program. Municipal Blue 
Box recycling programs will undergo significant changes as under the framework of the new 
program, municipalities will have to make a choice of one of the three (3) options; 


1) To act as service providers to producers (100% paid for by the producers) 
2) To work with private service providers contracted by the producers (100% paid for by the 


producers) 
3) Opt out of the program and maintain status quo (receive 50% cost reimbursement) 


 
On August 14, 2017, the Ontario Minister of the Environment and Climate Change issued a letter 
directing Stewardship Ontario and the Resource Productivity and Recovery Authority to prepare an 
amended Blue Box Program Plan by February 15, 2018. The amended plan will transition the 


Attachment 1
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program from its current shared cost model to that of a full producer responsibility pursuant to s.13 
of the Waste Diversion Transition Act.  
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
Town staff attended a meeting on November 14, 2017 in Perth where staff representatives from a 
number of neighbouring municipalities (Eastern Ontario) met with a representative from 
Stewardship Ontario to get some insight into the next steps of the program.  Alarmingly, municipal 
representatives were advised that Stewardship is breaking the province up into “catchment areas” 
which will be determined by population density, geographic area and lastly, when service contracts 
were coming up for renewal.  These catchment areas will determine when municipalities which are 
going to fully participate in the program (Options 1 or 2 from the Background information), will be 
brought on board, with respect to the program and start being funded at 100%.   
 
If following the Ministers announcement on February 15, 2018, a municipality such as Gananoque 
wishes to participate and advises Stewardship Ontario of our intent to participate, we would only 
receive 50% of our overall costs for collection and processing of Paper Products and Containers.  The 
50% funding would be in effect until such time as our catchment area is brought online, which could, 
based on the worst case scenario, be up to five (5) years. This presents many issues for municipalities 
as most have long term contracts which are coming up for renewal, or in some cases, have recently 
signed long term contracts with their service providers, and it is unknown what the penalties will be 
to break those contracts when the time comes. There were a few municipalities including 
Gananoque, whose contracts have expired and have opted to extend those contracts for shorter 
terms. Stewardship Ontario suggests that this is an ideal strategy for those that are in that position 
until the catchment areas are determined and program start dates for respective catchment areas 
are published. 
 
Waste Connections of Canada, formerly Progressive Waste Solutions Canada Inc. has agreed to 
extend the current contract to December 31, 2018, with the provision of a CPI adjustment in 
February 2018. The current pricing will remain in effect until February when the Consumer Price 
Index for January 2017 to January 2018 is posted on the Statistics Canada website. The increase for 
2017 was 1.2% based on the posted CPI adjustment for household operations, furnishings and 
equipment, January 2016 to January 2017.  Management at Progressive Waste Solutions (BFI) are 
prepared to enter into an extension, and look forward to continuing their relationship of servicing 
the Town’s solid waste and recycling needs. 
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
Procurement By-law 2015-087 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
The 2018 Provisional Budget items for solid waste collection, disposal and recycling were increased 
(from 2017) by 2.5%. Council’s mandate to staff was a 1.5% increase; however, an increase of 2.5% 
seemed realistic in anticipation of the CPI adjustment to be posted in February, which will affect the 
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contract price with our provider, while leaving a small buffer for potential increases in waste or 
recycling quantities at the curb. Solid waste collection, disposal, and recycling costs are anticipated to 
be approximately $251,771 for 2017 (November and December 2017 bills not yet received). There is 
$258,192 budgeted for 2018, which will accommodate an overall increase to the contract of 2.5%.  
 
It should be noted that collection of waste and recycling as well as disposal fees are measured by the 
tonne and the Town pays a fixed rate based on the tonnage produced by its residents. It is expected 
that volumes can fluctuate marginally, up or down from one year to the next. 
 
CONSULTATIONS:  
Amber Fenlong – Site Supervisor – Waste Connections of Canada 
Melanie Kirkby – Treasurer 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
 


Attachment 1 - COW Report RDS-2017-01 
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___________________________________ 
Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 
  
___________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets 
and that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal 
Act and regulations. 


 
___________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 
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COW Report – RDS-2017-01 


 


COW Date: January 17, 2017      ☐         IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling Contract Extension 


Author:  Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works   ☒        OPEN SESSION 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE HEREBY RECOMMENDS THAT THE COUNCIL 
OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE APPROVES BY-LAW 2017-008 WITH RESPECT TO EXTENDING THE 
SOLID WASTE COLLECTION, DISPOSAL, AND RECYCLING CONTRACT, AS PRESENTED IN COMMITTEE 
OF THE WHOLE REPORT RDS-2017-01. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #4 - Town Council will ensure openness and transparency 
in its operations. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
In September of 2011, Tender WKS-2011-11, a tender for Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and 
Recycling was awarded to BFI Canada Inc. for a 3-year period. In October 2014, a provision of the 
contract to extend the contact for a further 2-years was exercised, resulting in an overall 5-year term 
(see Attachment 2). That contract expired on August 25, 2016. 
 
Due to Manager of Public Works turnover, staff are seeking a further one (1) year extension of the 
contract.  This will allow staff to utilize the remainder of 2017 to develop a Waste Management 
Strategy and prepare options for Council’s consideration prior to 2018 budget deliberations.  
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
Progressive Waste Solutions, formerly BFI Canada Inc. has agreed to extend the current contract to 
December 31, 2017, with the provision of a CPI adjustment in February 2017. The current pricing will 
remain in effect until February when the Consumer Price Index for January 2016 to January 2017 is 
posted on the Statistics Canada website. The increase for 2016 was 1.7% based on the posted CPI 
adjustment for household operations, furnishings and equipment, January 2015 to January 2016. 
Management at Progressive Waste Solutions (BFI) are prepared to enter into an extension, and look 
forward to continuing their relationship of servicing the Town’s solid waste and recycling needs. 
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
Procurement Bylaw 2015-087 
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FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
In 2011 during the tender opening of Contract WKS-2011-11, 2 bids were submitted and opened, the 
first by BFI Canada Inc. and the second by Waste Management. Unit prices were submitted for 
various items (see Attachment 1). 
 
The 2017 Provisional Budget items for solid waste collection, disposal and recycling were increased 
(from 2016) by 1.5% as per council’s mandate to staff. An increase of 1.5% seemed realistic in 
anticipation of the CPI adjustment to be posted in February. Solid waste collection, disposal, and 
recycling costs are anticipated to be approximately $302,000 for 2016 (December 2016 bill not yet 
received). There is $310,735 budgeted for 2017, which will accommodate a CPI adjustment of 
approximately 3%. 
 
It should be noted that collection of waste and recycling as well as disposal fees are measured by the 
tonne, and the Town pays a fixed rate based on the tonnage produced by its residents. It’s expected 
that volumes can fluctuate marginally, up or down from one year to the next. 
 
CONSULTATIONS:  
Amber Fenlong – Site Supervisor – Progressive Waste Solutions 
Melanie Kirkby – Treasurer 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
 


Attachment 1 - Council Report RDS-2011-12 
Attachment 2 – Extension Letter – Dated October 20, 2014. 
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___________________________________ 
Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 
  
___________________________________ 
Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets 
and that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal 
Act and regulations. 


 
___________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 
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Council Report:  RDS-2011-12 
 
Council Date:     September 06, 2011           IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling Contract 


Author:  Ryan C. Morton   MPM,CIPM             OPEN COUNCIL 
  Director of Public Works 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
That Council pass a by-law to enter in to a 3 year agreement with BFI Canada Inc. for the 


provision of waste collection, disposal and recycling services. 


 


AND FURTHER, that Council authorize staff to abandon the current practice of hosting 


“dump days” for large items and initiate a large item pickup program through the contractor, 


complete with a detailed fee schedule and pickup schedule. 


BACKGROUND: 
 
The current waste collection, disposal and recycling contract has expired.  Staff initiated a 
tender process to obtain competitive pricing from organizations capable of delivering our 
service requirements. 
 
The tender is a “unit price” tender being that the Town produces varying quantities of waste 
and recycling.  
 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION 
 


Staff received and reviewed 2 tender proposals.  The tenders were compared based on unit 
prices.  (see unit price schedule attached) 
 
It is important to note that this service cannot be delayed and that Waste Management’s 
proposal was contingent upon starting service in March of the year 2012. 
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__ Ryan Morton                                               _______________ 


Ryan C. Morton  MPM,CIPM 


   


_________________________________________________ 


Ross Jeffery, Director of Financial Services and Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and that the financial 


transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act and regulations. 


_________________________________________________ 


  Robert Small,  CAO 



Paul McMunn

Typewritten Text

      Attachment 1
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BFI Canada Inc. is the lowest bidder based on unit prices and also included pricing for all 
provisional/optional items. 
 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
 
 


See unit price schedule attached 


 
CONSULTATIONS:  
 
Sherri Ogilvie, Utilities Manager 


 
ATTACHMENTS:  
 
Unit Price Schedule 
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Unit Price Schedule: 
 


Unit Price Schedule 
BFI Canada Inc. 


Waste Management – Cannot start until 
March 2012 


3 and 5 yr. 3 yr. 5 yr. 


Waste Collection $100.10 / tonne $141.03 / tonne $134.31 / tonne 


Waste Disposal $74.90 / tonne $90.00 / tonne $90.00 / tonne 


Recycling Collection 
and Disposal 


$130.00 / tonne $231.03 / tonne $224.31 / tonne 


Large Item Pickup $175.00 / tonne $116.82 / tonne $111.26 / tonne 


Large Item Pickup 
Labour 


$1160.00 / day Did not specify Did not specify 


Waste Bin Collection $100.00 / tonne $162.98 / tonne $155.22 / tonne 


Recycle Bin 
Collection 


$259.73 / bin $90.00 / tonne $90.00 / tonne 


Minor Optional Items Provided pricing No pricing No pricing 
 


Based on unit prices, BFI Canada Inc. is the lowest bid. 


 


Data: 
 
Residential Collection and Disposal 


Year Waste Cost Recycling Cost Total 


2010 
 


$143 854.47 $77 847.00 $221 701.47 


2011 
(based on 2010 data) 


$155 925.00 $63 050.00 $218 975.00 


 
The data above is based on previous year’s totals and the immediate information available.  
The town has seen an increase in recycling over the years and a decrease in waste.  
 
In addition, recyclable products for resale such as metal, fibres and plastics are in more 
demand, therefore increasing their resale value and lowering contract costs for removal. 
 
These 2 points would highlight a “hypothetical” decrease in contract costs.  However, 
additional homes, businesses, economic fluctuations and etc. will impact the actual contract 
costs.  Although there appears to be a decrease in total costs, it is suspected that our costs 
and quantities will increase slightly.  This is one of the difficulties with a unit price contract 
and staff will work diligently to budget accordingly. 
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October 20,2014 
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1266 McAdoo Lane, P.O./ Box 1531 
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Re: Contract #WI<S-2011-01 Extension Clause 


As per contract WKS~2011-01 we wish to extend the contract a further two years to a five year 
term, ending on August 251h, 2016. 


Sincerely, 


/f~~p~ 
Robert W. Small 
Chief Administrative Officer 
c,c, Mr. Rick Cooper 
Acting Director of Public Works 


30 I<l.rlg Street East. Box 100 
Gannnoque, Ontarl.o 
K1G2T6 
Phone: (613) 382-2149 
FftX: (613) 382-8587 
www.rownofgan.anoque.Cll 
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		Council-RDS-2018-09-Paul McMunn-Solid Waste Collection Disposal and Recycling Contract Extension-ATT1-19Dec2017.pdf

		Council Report – RDS-2017-07

		Council Date: December 19, 2017      ☐         IN CAMERA

		Recommendation:

		Background:

		Information/Discussion:

		Town staff attended a meeting on November 14, 2017 in Perth where staff representatives from a number of neighbouring municipalities (Eastern Ontario) met with a representative from Stewardship Ontario to get some insight into the next steps of the pr...

		If following the Ministers announcement on February 15, 2018, a municipality such as Gananoque wishes to participate and advises Stewardship Ontario of our intent to participate, we would only receive 50% of our overall costs for collection and proces...

		financial considerations:

		The 2018 Provisional Budget items for solid waste collection, disposal and recycling were increased (from 2017) by 2.5%. Council’s mandate to staff was a 1.5% increase; however, an increase of 2.5% seemed realistic in anticipation of the CPI adjustmen...

		It should be noted that collection of waste and recycling as well as disposal fees are measured by the tonne and the Town pays a fixed rate based on the tonnage produced by its residents. It is expected that volumes can fluctuate marginally, up or dow...

		consultations:

		Amber Fenlong – Site Supervisor – Waste Connections of Canada

		Melanie Kirkby – Treasurer

		ATTACHMENTS:
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COUNCIL Report – CAO -2018-08 


Date: December 18, 2018 ☐ IN CAMERA


Subject: Councillor Portfolios 


Author: Shellee Fournier, Chief Administrative Officer  ☒ OPEN SESSION


RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE ADOPTS IN PRINCIPLE THE 
COUNCILLOR PORTFOLIOS AS PRESENTED IN SCHEDULE “A”, AND FURTHER THAT COUNCILLORS 
BRING BACK DETAILED PORTFOLIO GOALS AND OBJECTIVES FOR THE TERM OF COUNCIL AT THE 
JANUARY 22, 2019 COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING, AS PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT 
CAO-2018-08. 


STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #1 – Prioritize the use of Strategic Planning as the 
primary tool for the Town’s long term planning goals.   


BACKGROUND: 
On December 12th 2018, during the Committee of the Whole meeting, the Mayor brought forward 
the concept of portfolios for each member of Council.  The attached Schedule “A” summarizes the 
discussion in general terms.  


INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
This report seeks Council approval to adopt in principle the portfolios as presented.  Further, it 
requests that each Councillor identify specific portfolio goals and objectives for the term of Council 
as well as a committee/working group structure that will facilitate the achievement of each 
objective.   The suggested date for completion is January 22, 2018.      


APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
n/a 


FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:  
n/a 


CONSULTATIONS:  
Committee of the Whole 


ATTACHMENTS:  
Attachment #1 – Schedule A – Councillor Portfolios 







Report To COUNCIL            Date December 18, 2018 
CAO-2018-08          
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__                                                                          _______________ 


Shellee Fournier, CAO  


  


_________________________________________________ 


Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 


that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act 


and regulations. 


 







 


 


COUNCIL PORTFOLIOS 


 


Sports and Recreation       Councillor Mike Kench 


1. Joint Recreation Committee (with TLTI)  


2. Cataraqui Region Conservation Authority  


Council Point of Contact for: 


 Sports and Recreation 


 


Goals and Objectives for the Term of Council – XXXXX (To be completed by each Councillor and 


presented to Committee of the Whole on January 22, 2019.) 


 


___________________________________________________________________________ 


Community & Social Services      Councillor Adrian Haird 


1. Police Services Board  


2. Emergency Management Program Committee  


3. Leeds Grenville & Lanark District Health Unit  


Council Point of Contact for: 


 Seniors / Housing / Transit / Accessibility / Youth / Children / Fire Services  


 


Goals and Objectives for the Term of Council – XXXXX (To be completed by each Councillor and 


presented to Committee of the Whole on January 22, 2019.) 


___________________________________________________________________________ 


Arts, Culture and Tourism      Councillor Dennis O’Connor 


1. Downtown Business Improvement Area 


2. Arthur Child Heritage Museum        


3. Library Board           


4. NEW? - Joint Gananoque/TLTI Tourism Working Group    


Council Point of Contact for: 


 Park Beautification 


 Festivals and Events 


Goals and Objectives for the Term of Council – XXXXX (To be completed by each Councillor and 


presented to Committee of the Whole on January 22, 2019.) 


 







 


 


Planning and Heritage       Councillor Dave Anderson 


1. Planning Advisory Committee-Committee of Adjustment 


2. Municipal Heritage Advisory Panel   


3. Artefact Oversight Committee      


Council Point of Contact for: 


 Planning / Heritage / Waterfront / Police Services   


Goals and Objectives for the Term of Council – XXXXX (To be completed by each Councillor and 


presented to Committee of the Whole on January 22, 2019.) 


____________________________________________________________________________________ 


Economic Development                  Councillor Dave Osmond 


1. Economic Development Advisory Panel  


2. Finance Working Group  


3. Council Communication  


4. United Counties – Joint Services Committee 


5. NEW? Gananoque Revitalization Working Group 


Council Point of Contact for: 


 Business Retention and Expansion/ Investment Attraction / Job Creation / Communications   


Goals and Objectives for the Term of Council – XXXXX (To be completed by each Councillor and 


presented to Committee of the Whole on January 22, 2019.) 


 


_____________________________________________________________________________________ 


Gananoque Revitalization     Councillor Matt Harper 


1. NEW? Gananoque Waterfront Advisory Panel 


2. Drinking Water Quality Management Standard   


3. Community Grants Advisory Panel  


4. NEW? Environment Advisory Panel   


Council Point of Contact for: 


 Waterfront Development / Water Festivals and Events / Community Grants / Environmental 


Initiatives / Trees and Trails 


 


Goals and Objectives for the Term of Council – XXXXX (To be completed by each Councillor and 


presented to Committee of the Whole on January 22, 2019.) 


 


 







Mayor - Ex-officio       Mayor Ted Lojko 


 Economic Development Advisory Panel  


 Planning Advisory Panel-Committee of Adjustment 


 Finance Working Group  


 Community Grants Advisory Panel  


 Trees and Trails Advisory Panel 


 United Counties – Joint Services Committee  


 St. Lawrence Lodge  


 Gananoque Revitalization Working Group 


 Waterfront Working Group 


 Housing Council Working Group 


 Tourism Board - Festivals and Events  


 NEW? Environment Advisory Panel   


 Eastern Ontario Mayors Caucus  


Goals and Objectives for the Term of Council 


 Seniors Housing Project 


 Attract Businesses & Investment 


 Vibrant BIA 


 Enhanced Tourism – Festivals, Parks etc. 
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The Corporation of Town of 


 
 


MOTION / RESOLUTION OF COUNCIL 
 


 


Ayes ________ Nays _________ 


 


Carried:    ______   


Defeated:   ______            


Tabled/Deferred:  ______    


______________________________________ 


           Ted Lojko, Mayor 
 


MA s. 246 - When a recorded vote is requested, the Clerk will call for each Councillors vote (Aye or Nay), mark the recorded vote as 
indicated by the member, and announce whether the motion is carried or defeated. The Mayor will then sign the motion. 
 


RECORDED VOTE: Aye Nay 


Anderson, D.    


Haird, A.   


Harper, M.    


Kench, M.   


O’Connor, D.   


Osmond, D.   


Lojko, T.   


TOTALS   
 


 


DATE: December 18, 2018  


Subject:  Confirming By-law – December 18, 2018  


MOVED BY:    


SECONDED BY:   


 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE PASS BY-LAW NO. 2018-113 BEING A 
BY-LAW TO CONFIRM THE PROCEEDINGS OF COUNCIL AT ITS REGULAR MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 18TH, 
2018, BE READ THREE TIMES AND FINALLY PASSED THIS 18TH DAY OF DECEMBER, 2018. 
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The Corporation of the Town of  


 


Consent Agenda Items 


 
Moved by: 


 
Seconded by: 


 
Be it resolved that the By-laws and Motions listed on the Consent Agenda be passed accordingly: 
 


 BY-LAWS: 


2018-108 –  Banking Signatories for General Banking Purposes  


MOTIONS: 


#18-165 – Approval of Minutes – Tuesday, December 4th and Thursday, December 6th, 2018 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE HEREBY ADOPTS THE 
MINUTES OF TUESDAY, DECEMBER 4TH, AND THURSDAY, DECEMBER 6, 2018, MEETINGS. 


 


#18-166 – Accounts Payable from October 30 to November 30, 2018 
AS RECOMMENDED BY THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF 
THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE RECEIVES THE STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS PAYABLE FOR CHEQUES 
ISSUED FROM OCTOBER 30TH TO NOVEMBER 30TH, 2018 TOTALLING $2,576,834.56, AS 
PRESENTED. 


 


#18-167 – Council and Committee of the Whole 2019 Meeting Schedule 
AS RECOMMENDED BY THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF 
THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE APPROVES THE COUNCIL AND COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 2019 
MEETING SCHEDULE, AS PRESENTED IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE REPORT CSC-2018-06. 
 


SAVE AND EXCEPT: 
 


By-law No. 2018-110 – Appointment to the United Counties of Leeds and Grenville Joint Services 
Committee (JSC) 


By-law No. 2018-111 – Appoint Council Members to Various Committees, Advisory Panels and Boards 


Motion #18-168 – Amend Procedural By-law No. 2016-094 – Direction to Staff – Definition of Deputy 
Mayor 
AS RECOMMENDED BY THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE 
COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE DIRECTS STAFF TO PREPARE A REPORT TO 
AMEND THE PROCEDURAL BY-LAW NO. 2016-094, WITH RESPECT TO THE DEFINITION 
OF DEPUTY MAYOR AND ITS ROTATION CYCLE TO APPOINT FOR A TWO (2) YEAR TERM. 


 


Motion #18-169 – Amend Procedural By-law No. 2016-094 – Direction to Staff – Role of Presiding Officer 
AS RECOMMENDED BY THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE 
COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE DIRECTS STAFF TO PREPARE A REPORT TO 
AMEND THE PROCEDURAL BY-LAW NO 2016-094, WITH RESPECT TO SECTION 7. ROLE 
OF PRESIDING OFFICER OF CHAIR, SECTION 7.2 CHAIR TO PRESIDE – COMMITTEE OF THE 
WHOLE TO BE A SIX (6) MONTH ROTATION, BASED ON ALPHABETICAL ORDER. 


 


Motion #18-170 – Amend Procedural By-law No. 2016-094 – Direction to Staff – Meeting Location 
AS RECOMMENDED BY THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE 
COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE DIRECTS STAFF TO PREPARE A REPORT TO 
AMEND THE PROCEDURAL BY-LAW NO 2016-094, WITH RESPECT TO SECTION 5.3.2. 
MEETING LOCATIONS – COUNCIL / COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO REMOVE THE 
WORDS “SHALL GENERALLY BE HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBERS, LOCATED AT 340  
HERBERT ST.,” AND REPLACE WITH “SHALL GENERALLY BE IN THE TOWN HALL COUNCIL 
CHAMBERS, LOCATED AT 30 KING STREET EAST, 2ND FLOOR”. 


 


 







 
 
As presented at the regular Council Meeting held this 18th day of December, 2018.  
 
Approved:  December 18, 2018   
 ___________________________ 
 Ted Lojko, Mayor 
 
 
Unanimous  Carried Ayes __________ Nays __________ 
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Council Report – CSC-2018-04 


Council Date: December 18, 2018 ☐ IN CAMERA


Subject: Amend Procedural By-law No. 2016-094 – Direction to Staff 


Author:  Penny Kelly, Clerk ☒ OPEN COUNCIL


RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE AUTHORIZES STAFF TO 
PUBLISH A NOTICE OF INTENTION TO PASS A BY-LAW TO AMEND PROCEDURAL BY-LAW NO. 2016-
094, AS PER THE PUBLIC NOTICE POLICY, AND AS PRESENTED IN COUNCIL REPORT CSC-2018-04.  


STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #4 – Town Council will ensure openness and 
transparency in its operations.  Action B) Review the Town’s Procedural By-law. 


BACKGROUND: 
During the Special Committee of the Whole Meeting held on December 12, 2018, the Committee 
directed staff to prepare a report to amend the Procedural By-law No. 2016-094 with respect to: 
1. The Definition of Deputy Mayor and its rotation cycle;
2. Section 5.3.2. Meeting Locations – Council / Committee of the Whole, and;
3. Section 7. Role of Presiding Officer or Chair, particularly Section 7.2., Chair to Preside at the


Committee of the Whole.


INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
Identified below are the proposed amendments to the Procedure By-law for Council’s 
consideration: 


Section 2.   DEFINITIONS 
2.22. “Deputy Mayor” means a person holding the seat of Deputy Mayor in the proper 


rotation.  The Deputy Mayor seat will be appointed for a two (2) year term. 


Section 5.3  REGULAR MEETINGS 
5.3.2.  Meeting Locations – Council / Committee of the Whole: Regular Council and 


Committee of the Whole meetings shall generally be in the Council Chambers 
located at Town Hall at 30 King Street East, 2nd Floor, in accordance with the 
Council meeting Schedule.  The venue may change from time-to-time due to 
items on the agenda for discussion.  
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Section 7.   ROLE OF PRESIDING OFFICER OR CHAIR 


7.2. Chair to Preside – Committee of the Whole:  The Chair of the Committee of 
the Whole shall preside over all meetings of Committee of the Whole, preserve 
order and decorum and decide questions related to the rules of order subject 
to an appeal by a member to the Committee.  
 
The Chair shall rotate among Councillors in alphabetical order, using the 
Councillor’s surname, starting with A and moving forward to Z, with each 
member serving for a six (6) month period.  That circulation will be continual 
until the end of the Term of Council.  The Mayor shall not be included in the 
rotation. 


 
Prior to passing the proposed amendments, a Notice of Intention must be posted to the Town’s 
website at least fourteen (14) days prior to passing to allow a public review period.   
 
Subsequent to the Notice of Intention period, the proposed amending By-law will be brought 
forward to Council for final consideration at the Tuesday, January 8, 2019 meeting.  
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
Public Notice Policy 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
None 
 
CONSULTATIONS:   
None 
 


ATTACHMENTS:  
None  
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__________________________________________ 


Penny Kelly, Clerk 


 


___________________________________________ 


Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 
that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act 
and regulations. 


 
 
___________________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 
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